SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 24th May 2004 in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.00 p.m.

PRESENT






Cllr A R Goss (Chairman)






  “   N Aldis






  “   P Blaine






  “   R Downing






  “   R Frood






  “   D Gale





  “   J Gurney






  “   M McMurdo






  “   C Osborne






  “   M Pettitt






  “   M Scott







together with one member of the press and Ms Patsy Dell and Mr J Jennings (M.B.D.C.), for part of the meeting.

1.  APOLOGIES: for absence had been received from Cllrs Sharman, Wheatley and Mrs Gautier-Groom.

2.  STATUTORY DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS FROM MEMBERS (P01/04)

(a) Prejudicial interests

Cllr Gurney

Agenda item 7(5)  
Hon Life Member - Sandy Cricket Club

  





(Left the Chamber)

(b) Personal interests

Cllr Blaine 

Agenda item 13
Trustee of Sandy Skating Association 2000 

Cllr Pettitt
Agenda item 7(5)
Vice President of Sandy Cricket Club

(Left the Chamber)

Cllr Gale
Agenda item 7 (5)
Hon Life Member, Sandy Cricket Club

Dispensations


Dispensations had been granted at the meeting of the Ethics and Standards Committee of Mid Beds District Council on 12th May 2004 to enable the following members to take a full part in the business under Agenda items 7(4), 10 and 12.


2.  STATUTORY DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS FROM MEMBERS (P01/04) (CONT)


Cllrs P Blaine


R Downing


D Gale


J Gurney


M McMurdo


C Osborne


M Pettitt


M Scott

PART ‘A’ RECOMMENDATIONS TO COUNCIL

5.  TOWN CENTRE ENHANCEMENT PROJECT (P2/04)

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND:  (a) That in accordance with its powers under Sections 137 and 139 of the local Government Act of 1972, the Town Council should make a grant of £15,000.00 to the Town Centre Enhancement Project, which in the opinion of the Council is in the interests of the area and its inhabitants and will benefit them in a manner commensurate with the expenditure.

(b) That the proposed grant will only be released should the final estimates for the project still indicate that there is a shortfall on the total budget and on the condition that the grant is not to be used in connection with the capital works but rather on street furniture and additional features.

(c) That the grant be funded from Interest received on the Capital Account.

SEE ALSO RESOLVED MATTERS, MINUTE NO (P2/04)

PART 'B' - RESOLVED MATTERS

3.  PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FOR COMMENT BY SANDY TOWN COUNCIL (P3/04)

There were none.

4.  POSSIBLE DEVELOPMENT OF JORDAN'S YARD, SANDY (P4/04)

The Chairman welcomed Ms Patsy Dell and Mr Jon Jennings from Mid Bedfordshire District Council and thanked them for being present.

Ms Dell detailed the present position in respect of Planning Applications for this site. One application had been refused as it had too much emphasis on residential properties and a revised application was expected at any time.  The District Council had given the potential developer some clear guidance on what was expected for this important site but they did not appear willing to accept the advice.



4.  POSSIBLE DEVELOPMENT OF JORDAN'S YARD, SANDY (P4/04) (CONT)

The District Council was very aware of the importance of this site to Sandy and of the likely impact of the loss of two of the buildings in the Conservation area.  For this reason Planners were being very cautious over what was being suggested and also the architectural quality of any buildings which would have to be to a very high standard.

The District Council were also cognisant of the need for a new Sandy Library and had had meetings with Bedfordshire County Council to see how this could be achieved within the existing constraints on the site.

It was still possible that a scheme could be put forward, which would include the demolition of both Magnolia House and the Old Chapel Building, and if this did arrive it would have to be considered on its merits.  Members also mentioned the need for additional public car parking on the site.


Members expressed a number of opinions and Ms Dell answered questions.

She indicated that there was no defined time scale for any new application and realistically this could be the end of the year before all informal discussions had been completed.  She was pleased to hear the views of the Town Council and would ensure that these were communicated to the developers who in due course may wish to visit the Town Council to make a presentation regarding their proposals.

Both officers were thanked for their input.

5.  TOWN CENTRE ENHANCEMENT PROJECT (P5/04)

Ms Dell said that she was aware that some members felt that the current scheme was vastly different to that which went out for public consultation, however she did not agree.

Certainly changes had had to be made as the original plans when costed were way in excess of budget but these changes had been mainly by way of different materials rather than layout. 

Ms Dell tabled copies of the original scheme and also a computer produced plan of the revised scheme.  She then identified the various elements and those which had been changed, describing and defining the replacement materials that were now being suggested.


Ms Dell answered questions from Members and said that she hoped that she had been able to allay any fears.  It would certainly have been preferable to undertake more work but it was clear that this was not going to be able to happen and that the sum that had been originally set aside had been inadequate from the outset.

The County Council had now agreed to increase their contribution but at this moment in time the District Council had not.  Therefore even with the revised scheme there was a shortfall on budget of around £15,000.00.

After further debate it was

RESOLVED: (a) That Sandy Town Council indicates its support for the revised Town Centre Enhancement proposals as detailed this evening.  (APPENDIX "A" - ATTACHED)

5.  TOWN CENTRE ENHANCEMENT PROJECT (P5/04) (CONT) 

(b) That a letter be sent to the Leader of Mid Bedfordshire District Council pointing out once more that the £168,000.00 made available for this scheme many years ago, was inadequate from the outset and has never been increased by either inflation or the value of interest that would have been received on the invested amount.

The letter should seek an increase in the sum available and further consideration of this matter by the Executive.

SEE ALSO PART "A" MINUTES - RECOMMENDATIONS TO COUNCIL - MINUTE NO (P2/04)


Ms Dell and Mr Jennings left the meeting.

6. MINUTES
 (P6/04)

(a) The Minutes of the Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on

Monday 29th March 2004 and as approved, amended and adopted by Council Meeting on

Monday 10th May 2004, which had been previously circulated, were signed.

(b) The Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 26th April 2004 and as approved, amended and adopted by Council Meeting held on Monday 10th May 2004, which had been previously circulated, were also signed.

7.  MATTERS ARISING (P7/04)

(a)  Matters on which there are developments to report

(1) Release of Developer Contributions - Developments in Sandy

More user-friendly forms of account have now been provided by M.B.D.C. and these can be updated according to drawdowns etc by both M.B.D.C. and S.T.C.

The Clerk said that these forms were available for inspection by members at any time. 

RESOLVED: That the situation be noted and that this Item may now be deleted.

Cllr Gurney said that he recalled that in addition to the £19152.00 available for the childrens' play spaces there was a further £4752.00 available for improving the sporting facilities on Bedford Road Recreation Ground. Were the Town Council or this Committee intending to consider this at some stage?

RESOLVED: That the Clerk be requested to prepare a brief report regarding this funding, its purpose etc. for the consideration of this Committee at its next meeting.

(2)  Sponsorship of Town Centre Roundabout (24.11.03) (P71/03)

The Clerk reported that the Sponsor had delivered a copy of the proposed signage on Friday afternoon and this had been posted to the County Council for approval that afternoon.

RESOLVED: That the situation be noted.

7.  MATTERS ARISING (P7/04) (CONT)

(3) Public Open Space, Fallowfield Estate (9.6.03) (P13/03)

No further information received.


RESOLVED: That the situation be noted.

(4) Drainage Improvements to Sunderland Road Playing Field, Sandy (5.1.04) (P82/03)

Grant Application has been submitted to Shanks Landfill and acknowledged.

RESOLVED: That the situation be noted.

(5)  Sandy Cricket Club – New Lease (29.3.04) (P109/03)

The Working Group has now: 

(i) Met with the Cricket Club to consider the various questions raised.  Notes of the Meeting and Recommendations of the Working Group Meeting.  (Copy was attached).

(ii) Original Lease prepared by Solicitors.  (Copy was attached).

(iii) Copy of Cricket Club's questions raised.  (Copy was attached).

Cllrs Gurney and Pettitt retired from the Chamber.

Cllr Aldis explained the discussions that had been held with the representatives of the Cricket Club.

The Clerk explained that for some reason the Club had totally misinterpreted the facts regarding the proposed rent.  He referred to paragraph 4 of his letter to Mr M Reynolds dated 8th December 2003 which made it clear that the £200.00 shown in Paragraph 1.3.1 of the new lease was the rental for the pavilion only and had nothing to do with the rental for the wicket which had been omitted from the draft Lease by the solicitors at that stage, but was to be £141.00 for 2003.  The margin note on the lease also made that very clear. 

Members then considered the various points made or recommended by the Working Group:-

Para. 1.3.1 The first item discussed was the proposed increase to £200 for the Lease, this was felt by the Council to be a realistic figure for SCC to pay.  It was pointed out that SCC had paid only £140 for the 2003 season and that the lease had increased to this figure from a starting point of £10 in 1978. SCC therefore felt it unreasonable to impose an increase equating to more than 40% this year.

A revised figure of £160 was agreed by Cllr Aldis and Cllr Downing subject to Council agreement.

RESOLVED: That this recommendation of the Working Group cannot be agreed.  That the rent for the Pavilion for 2003 of £200.00 per season should apply and a rent of £141.00 for the actual wicket.



7.  MATTERS ARISING (P7/04) (CONT)

The Clerk pointed out that the increase for the use of the wicket was only in fact £4.00 and that the Club had been paying for the use of the Pavilion but on a rather "ad hoc" basis.  The proposed increase in 2003 over 2002 was approx. £40.00.

He reminded members that it was the Auditors who in fact had insisted that the Pavilion rental must be included in the new lease and made public through the Scale of Charges.

Para 1.8.1 Reference to the scorebox in the lease which is owned and maintained solely by SCC. It was agreed this had been added in error and that all references to the scorebox were to be removed from the lease.

This was approved.
Para 3.3 SCC questioned whether, should the club fold, would this be deemed a default and therefore SCC would be held liable for the costs for the remainder of the 25 year term.

Cllr Aldis confirmed that, should the club fold, then the lease would cease to be valid. Cllr Downing confirmed that the club folding would not be deemed a default, it was agreed that SCC would pay to the end of the season during which the club folded.

This was approved.

Para 3.4 SCC queried if this could be applied to costs incurred in the proposed new pavilion.


It was agreed that para 3.4. will be amended to include "excluding current planned new pavilion."

This was approved.

Para 3.5 SCC queried why Law Society rates were to be applied to any default payments and whether a 14 day time period was realistic to resolve any resultant disputes.

It was agreed to amend this to show "Bank of England base rates" and amend the period from 14 days to 30 days.

This was approved subject to the approval of the legal advisors.

Para 3.6 SCC were concerned that there was no recourse to arbitration.

It was agreed that any dispute of costs could be taken to arbitration consisting of 1 member selected by and representing SCC, 1 member selected by and representing STC and 1 mutually acceptable independent member.

This was not approved.  Members said that in common with all of its other Leases any arbitration procedure was required to be totally independent and what was being suggested did not provide this.

Clauses 23 and 5.1 as were already included covered any disputes and had to remain as suggested by the Legal Advisors.

 

7.  MATTERS ARISING (P7/04) (CONT)

Para 3.7 SCC had queried items/costs to which VAT was to be added.
SCC agreed that VAT was applicable to areas covered within the relevant paragraph of the lease.

This was not approved. Members were of the opinion that the Club should be required to pay VAT on those areas that legislation required and if VAT legislation changed in the future, in accordance with the changes.

At the present time VAT was not payable on the rent for the pavilion or the pitch as these were for six consecutive weeks but this situation could change at any time. Committee agreed that this must remain.

Para 4 SCC queried whether they were liable to pay costs resultant from the drawing up of the new lease.  Cllr Aldis and Cllr Downing felt it was the norm for the Lessee to pay these costs.  Mr Reynolds queried this and stated that he was not aware of the Football Club paying these costs when they negotiated their lease.

It was agreed that both parties should meet their own costs in connection with the preparation of the new lease as was the common practice and as had been the case with regard to the Football Club lease.

Para 5.8 SCC were concerned over their ability to prevent members of the public encroaching onto the square or outfield during a game.

It was agreed to add "reasonable steps to deter" to the relevant section.

It was agreed that this was appropriate.

Para 7.1 SCC sought clarification of what was meant by "schedule of  maintenance" and whether a template was in place which needed to be used.

It was agreed no template existed and that Mr Eplett would draw one up for submission to the council.

It was agreed that this was appropriate and should be done.

Para 7.3 Clarification was sought over the exact parameters of SCC's liability for costs.  It was agreed to add "except in relation to matters pertaining to health and safety" to the relevant section.


This was approved.

Para 7.4 It was agreed this paragraph to remain as no applicable scenarios were identified.

This was approved.

Para 12 SCC queried whether they were expected to insure building as well as contents.

It was agreed that SCC was liable only to insure contents belonging to SCC.

This was approved.

7.  MATTERS ARISING (P7/04) (CONT)

Para 13 SCC questioned the requirement to indemnify Sandy Town Council from all actions including those resulting from Council (in)actions.

It was suggested that the paragraph be amended to read " The club agrees with the Council to indemnify and keep the Council indemnified against all actions, proceedings, claims, demands, expenses, damages and liability arising in any way from any breach of the clubs covenants contained in this licence by SCC or visiting members or opposing teams".

There was some discussion regarding the liability of the Club as expressed in this Clause, and in particular any proceedings or claims arising from an incident involving a member of the general public but who was injured as a result of an activity arising from the playing of cricket.  A number of possible scenarios were considered.  It was agreed that the Clerk should discuss this matter with the Legal Advisors and if they have no particular advice to offer the requested changes could be made.


Para 14 SCC had queried whether clarification was required on the wording. It was agreed that the wording was fine.

This was agreed.

Schedule 1, Para 7 SCC did not accept they were liable for interest charges on any backdating payments resulting from a delay in agreeing the new lease.

It was agreed that, as the delays had been caused by mutual tardiness, that interest charges would be removed from arrears payments.

There was some discussion regarding the use of the phrase "mutual tardiness" in particular as it had taken the Cricket Club three months to reply to the original letter.

It was agreed that the original rental figures for 2003 should be applied and that no interest should be charged on any payment of arrears due on completion of the Licence.
Schedule 1, Para 8 SCC queried the need for surveyor's fees.  It was agreed that this was a carry over from the original lease and as such was not applicable, it was agreed to remove the paragraph entirely.


It was agreed that this Clause should be removed.

RESOLVED: That a reply should be sent to the Cricket Club indicating those changes that have now been agreed and the reasons for others not being so agreed, also that the Club be advised that all of the proposed changes to this Licence are subject to consultation with and the approval of the Council's Legal Advisors.


 (6) Matters on which there are no developments to report 

There were none.

8. PLANNING OR ENFORCEMENT APPEALS - NOTIFICATION FROM MID-BEDFORDSHIRE DISTRICT COUNCIL (P8/04)

03/01833/FULL

Wedgewood Builders Ltd

Unit 8 Eldon Way

Biggleswade

Beds     SG18 8NH

Full Application for the erection of 16 one bedroom flats and 1 pair of 2 bedroom semi-.

detached houses with parkway areas and cycle shed at Universal Lifting Services, 6 Laburnum Road, Sandy, Beds

STC Object (Town Council 19.1.04)

(a)  Notwithstanding the assurance of the Housing Association regarding conditions covering the ownership of motor vehicles by tenants, (which the Town Council believes are unenforceable) the Council still believes that there is inadequate provision of off street parking at this development.  

(b)  Over development of the available site.

MBDC Refused 6.2.04

1.  The proposal by reason of the inadequate provision of on-site parking would be detrimental to highway safety.  As such the development would be contrary to Policies T14 and BE1 of the Adopted Mid Bedfordshire Local Plan and Policy DPS5 of the Draft Deposit Mid Bedfordshire Local Plan First Review incorporating pre-inquiry changes.

2.  The proposal by reason of the obscure glazing to windows serving bedrooms would provide an unacceptable standard of amenities to the future occupiers of those dwellings.  As such the proposal would be contrary to PPG3.

An Appeal has been lodged against the refusal for permission by the District Council.

The Appeal will be dealt with by written representation.  There will not be a Public Inquiry.  The comments of the Town Council have been submitted to the Planning Inspectorate.

RESOLVED: That the information be noted and that the action already taken by the Clerk in submitting the written comments of this Council to the Planning Inspectorate, be ratified and approved.

9.  VERBAL REPORT FROM ANY LOCAL MEMBER WHO ATTENDED

DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE ON ANY MATTERS AFFECTING 

SANDY







 
(P9/04)

There was nothing to report.

10.  SUNDERLAND ROAD PAVILION/SECURE STORAGE PROJECT  (P10/04)

Cllr Gale reported that a meeting had now been held with all former users and possible future users of the proposed new facility, the Working Group and the Sports College.  The consultant had also been present.


10.  SUNDERLAND ROAD PAVILION/SECURE STORAGE PROJECT  (P10/04) (CONT)

The consultant had a clear indication of all of the various aspects of the scheme including the drainage project and had agreed to discuss the viability and acceptability of the proposals with the Football Association and Football Foundation.  He would report back to the Council and the Sports College as soon as he was in a position to indicate if the overall project was acceptable or otherwise.

RESOLVED: That the situation be noted.
11.  TOWN CENTRE PARTNERSHIP




       (P11/04)

(a) The Minutes of the Meeting of the Partnership held on Thursday 11th March 2004 and which had been circulated previously were received.

There were no matters arising.


(b) The Minutes of the meeting of the Partnership held on Tuesday 6th April 2004 had been dealt with at the Meeting of Council on Monday 10th May 2004.

The matters arising from these Minutes had been dealt with earlier in this meeting under Agenda item 5, Minute no (P2/04)
 

12.  DRAINAGE SURVEY AND RECOMMENDATIONS, SUNDERLAND ROAD, SANDY - TURFTRAX  STAGE 2 REPORT


(P12/04)

The Clerk's report and copy of the Turftrax report both of which had been previously circulated were received and considered.

It was generally felt that it would be inappropriate to take any further action on this matter at this stage and until the result of the Grant Application to Shanks First and the current discussions with the Football Association had been concluded.

RESOLVED: That no further action be taken in respect of this matter until the outstanding Grant Application has been determined and the views of the Football Association are known.

13.  CLEANING, SKATEPARK AND CHILDREN'S PLAY AREAS BEDFORD ROAD RECREATION GROUND AND SUNDERLAND ROAD PLAYING FIELD
(P13/04)

The Clerk's report which had been previously circulated was received and considered. The recommendation of the Staffing Committee regarding a reduced cleaning regime was not approved.

RESOLVED: (a) That the cleaning of these areas should continue on a daily weekday basis as at present but that no arrangements shall be put in place for additional weekend or Bank Holiday cover at this stage.


(b) That the Clerk be requested to discuss with Mr L (the cleaner of the Bedford Road toilets) any possible interest that he may have in undertaking the removal of rubbish and litter from these additional areas in conjunction with his existing cleaning regime but with additional hours being allocated for the work.

14.  MEMORIAL IN SANDY CEMETERY


(P14/04)

SEE PART II EXEMPT MINUTES - MINUTE NO (P14/04)

IN VIEW OF THE CONFIDENTIAL NATURE OF THE BUSINESS THAT MAY BE TRANSACTED UNDER THIS ITEM, SECTION (4) OF THE (EXEMPT INFORMATION) LOCAL GOVERNMENT (ACCESS TO INFORMATION) ACT 1985, "IT MAY CONCERN INFORMATION RELATING TO ANY PARTICULAR APPLICANT FOR, OR RECIPIENT OR FORMER RECIPIENT OF ANY SERVICE PROVIDED BY THE AUTHORITY" THE PRESS AND PUBLIC ARE REQUESTED TO RETIRE DURING ITS CONSIDERATION.


15. PRESS RELEASE





(P15/04)

RESOLVED: That no press release is considered necessary.
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